CITY OF PORTLAND, MAINE

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA REQUEST FORM
TO:

Sonia Bean, Senior Administrative Assistant

FROM:
Alexander Jaegerman, Planning Division Director

DATE:

June 6, 2005

SUBJECT:
Agenda Request Re: Maine Medical Center/City of Portland Street Discontinuance, Acceptance and Land Transfer Plan.



Sponsored by: Planning Board

1)
Council Meeting at which action is requested:



1st Reading:
June 20, 2005

Final Action:
June 20, 2005


Submission Deadlines:

-
1 electronic copy of packet due 2 weeks prior to Council meeting date for the agenda meeting


-
5 hard copies due the Thursday before the Council meeting

2)
Can action be taken at a later date? 
__ YES   X NO

I.
SUMMARY OF ISSUE: As part of the Maine Medical Center expansion for which the Council recently approved a conditional rezoning agreement on April 25, 2005, some street discontinuances, street acceptances and land transfers between MMC and the City are called for.  These are shown on a Street Discontinuance, Acceptance and Land Transfer Plan, that includes minor technical corrections to the Street Vacation (sic), Acceptance and Land Transfer Plan contained in Exhibits B20 and B21 of the MMC Conditional Rezoning Agreement that was approved by the Council on April 25, 2005.  The locations concerned include all of Charles Street, and portions of Wescott, Ellsworth and Gilman Streets.  

II.
REASON FOR SUBMISSION (What issue/problem will this address?)  Although the Council has approved the MMC Conditional Rezoning Agreement, the Street Discontinuance, Acceptance and Land Transfer Plan requires a separate approval from the Council before it can take effect.  Now that MMC has also received its required approvals from the Planning Board, MMC and City staff are preparing a memorandum of agreement (MOU) as a companion to the Street Discontinuance, Acceptance and Land Transfer Plan that will set forth the schedule according to which each of the several actions shown on the Plan will take effect.  Council approval of both the Plan (two sheets requiring Council signatures) and the MOU will need to be recorded after Council approval at the Registry of Deeds.


III.
INTENDED RESULT (How does it resolve the issue/problem?) The purpose of the Plan and MOU are depict and formalize authorization to coordinate the continued functioning and maintenance of streets in the MMC area with the MMC construction process so that the discontinuance of Charles Street and the relocation and acceptance of portions of Wescott, Ellsworth and Gilman Streets can take place in an appropriate sequence.  In the case of Gilman Street, the Plan calls for the City to transfer a small portion of its land now in the Western Promenade Park immediately adjacent to the Gilman Street ROW to the Gilman Street ROW so as to allow widening and regrading of the curve at the top of Gilman Street at the request of the Fire Department.  This will allow correction of a long-standing deficiency of City emergency vehicle access to the rear of the MMC Bramhall campus. MMC would like to make this improvement as soon as possible this summer. 


IV.
FINANCIAL IMPACT:  There will be no financial impact on the City.

V.
STAFF ANALYSIS & RECOMMENDATION:  DPW, the Fire Department, the Superintendent of Parks, Corporation Counsel and Planning staff and consultants have worked closely with MMC consultants to prepare the Street Discontinuance, Vacation and Acceptance Plan from the beginning of the MMC expansion Planning Board review process in December 2003.  The land transfers for Gilman Street improvements (City Park-to-City ROW, and MMC to City) are being done at the request of the Fire Department and with the approval of DPW, Parks and Recreation and Planning staff.  The other actions called for on the Plan are approved by City staff as part of their approval of the overall site plan for the MMC expansion project.  The MOU is being prepared jointly by City staff and MMC this week and will be ready for inclusion in the Council packets for the June 20, 2005 meeting.   The Planning Board voted unanimously (6-0) on May 31, 2005, to recommend the Street Discontinuance, Vacation and Acceptance Plan to the City Council.


VI.
SPONSOR:  Planning Board

3)
Index of Supplemental Material (available material not included in basic Council packet)
1.   MMC Conditional Rezoning Agreement, 4/25/2005

2.   MMC Site Plan as approved by the Planning Board, 5/31/05


Attachments:


1.  Street Vacation/Acceptance and Land Transfer Plan, Sheets 1 and 2 of 2


2.  Memorandum of Understanding Regarding Land Transfer Plan


cc:
Elizabeth Boynton, Associate Corporation Counsel



Rick Seeley, Senior Planner, GPCOG



Sarah Hopkins, Development Review Manager



Mike Bobinsky, Director of Public Works



Eric Labelle, City Engineer



Penny Littel, Assoc. Corporation Counsel
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